****

**Texas Education Data Standards (TEDS)**

**2018-2019 Cumulative Change Log**

Final Version 2019.1.0

March 1, 2018

Prepared by: Information Technology Services Business Management Division

**Table of Contents**

[**Table of Contents** 1](#_Toc507668039)

[**Document History** 7](#_Toc507668040)

[**Change Log Statistics** 7](#_Toc507668041)

[**Summary of Changes** 8](#_Toc507668042)

[**Preliminary - 2019.0.0** 8](#_Toc507668043)

[**Final - 2019.1.0** 12](#_Toc507668044)

[**TSDS TEDS 2018-2019 Description of Changes by Section – Interchange - Complex Type** 15](#_Toc507668045)

[**Section 1 – Data Submission Specifications and Responsibilities** 15](#_Toc507668046)

[**Section 2 – Data Submission Requirements** 15](#_Toc507668047)

[**10050 – SectionExtension Complex Type** 15](#_Toc507668048)

[Section 2.1 – Education Organization Category 16](#_Toc507668049)

[**10200 – CalendarDateExtension Complex Type** 16](#_Toc507668050)

[**10200 – ReportingPeriodExtension Complex Type** 16](#_Toc507668051)

[Section 2.3 – Staff Category 17](#_Toc507668052)

[**30090 – StaffResponsibilitiesExtension Complex Type** 17](#_Toc507668053)

[Section 2.4 – Student Category 18](#_Toc507668054)

[**40100/49010 – StudentExtension Complex Type** 18](#_Toc507668055)

[**40100 – StudentProgramExtension Complex Type** 19](#_Toc507668056)

[**40110 – StudentSectionAssociation Complex Type** 20](#_Toc507668057)

[**41461 – StudentTitleIPartAProgramAssociationExtension Complex Type** 20](#_Toc507668058)

[**42400 – BasicReportingPeriodAttendanceExtension Complex Type** 21](#_Toc507668059)

[**42401 – SpecialProgramsReportingPeriodAttendanceExtension Complex Type** 22](#_Toc507668060)

[**43415 – SectionExtension Complex Type** 23](#_Toc507668061)

[**43415 – StudentSchoolAssociationExtension Complex Type** 23](#_Toc507668062)

[**48011 – StudentGraduationProgramExtension Complex Type** 23](#_Toc507668063)

[**50300 – StudentSectionAssociation Complex Type** 24](#_Toc507668064)

[**50300 – SectionExtension Complex Type** 25](#_Toc507668065)

[**Section 3 – Description of Data Elements** 26](#_Toc507668066)

[Section 3.1 – Education Organization Category 26](#_Toc507668067)

[**10010 – LocalEducationAgencyExtension Complex Type** 26](#_Toc507668068)

[**10020 – SchoolExtension Complex Type** 26](#_Toc507668069)

[**10050 – SectionExtension Complex Type** 26](#_Toc507668070)

[**10050 – CourseOffering Complex Type** 27](#_Toc507668071)

[**10200 – GradingPeriod Complex Type** 27](#_Toc507668072)

[**10200 – CalendarDateExtension Complex Type** 27](#_Toc507668073)

[**10200 – ReportingPeriodExtension Complex Type** 28](#_Toc507668074)

[**10200 – Session Complex Type** 29](#_Toc507668075)

[Section 3.3 – Staff Category 29](#_Toc507668076)

[**30040 – StaffExtension Complex Type** 29](#_Toc507668077)

[**30050 – StaffEducationOrgEmploymentAssociationExtension Complex Type** 30](#_Toc507668078)

[**30090 – StaffResponsibilitiesExtension Complex Type** 30](#_Toc507668079)

[**30305 – StaffEducationOrgAssignmentAssociationExtension Complex Type** 31](#_Toc507668080)

[**30305 – TeacherSectionAssociationExtension Complex Type** 32](#_Toc507668081)

[**30310 – LeaveEvent Complex Type** 32](#_Toc507668082)

[**30310 – TeacherExtension Complex Type** 32](#_Toc507668083)

[Section 3.4 – Student Category 33](#_Toc507668084)

[**40100 – StudentExtension Complex Type** 33](#_Toc507668085)

[**40110 – StudentSchoolAssociationExtension Complex Type** 35](#_Toc507668086)

[**40110 – StudentSectionAssociation Complex Type** 35](#_Toc507668087)

[**40110 – StudentProgramAssociation Complex Type** 36](#_Toc507668088)

[**40110 – StudentProgramExtension Complex Type** 36](#_Toc507668089)

[**40110 – StudentBilingualProgramAssociationExtension Complex Type** 36](#_Toc507668090)

[**40110 – StudentESLProgramAssociationExtension Complex Type** 37](#_Toc507668091)

[**40110 – StudentSpecialEdProgramAssociationExtension Complex Type** 37](#_Toc507668092)

[**40110 – StudentCTEProgramAssociationExtension Complex Type** 38](#_Toc507668093)

[**40203 – SchoolLeaverExtension Complex Type** 38](#_Toc507668094)

[**41461 – StudentTitleIPartAProgramAssociationExtension Complex Type** 38](#_Toc507668095)

[**42400 – BasicReportingPeriodAttendanceExtension Complex Type** 40](#_Toc507668096)

[**42401 – SpecialProgramsReportingPeriodAttendanceExtension Complex Type** 40](#_Toc507668097)

[**42520 – AttendanceEvent Complex Type** 41](#_Toc507668098)

[**43415 – StudentSchoolAssociationExtension Complex Type** 41](#_Toc507668099)

[**43415 – StudentAcademicRecord Complex Type** 42](#_Toc507668100)

[**43415 – SectionExtension Complex Type** 42](#_Toc507668101)

[**44425 – DisciplineIncident Complex Type** 42](#_Toc507668102)

[**44425 – DisciplineActionExtension Complex Type** 43](#_Toc507668103)

[**45435 – RestraintEventExtension Complex Type** 43](#_Toc507668104)

[**46010 – StudentReference Complex Type** 43](#_Toc507668105)

[**46010 – StudentAssessment Complex Type** 44](#_Toc507668106)

[**47010 – Grade Complex Type** 44](#_Toc507668107)

[**48011 – StudentGraduationProgramExtension Complex Type** 44](#_Toc507668108)

[**49010 – StudentExtension Complex Type (Student/Parent)** 45](#_Toc507668109)

[Section 3.5 – Campus Course Section Category 47](#_Toc507668110)

[**50300 – TeacherSectionAssociationExtension Complex Type** 47](#_Toc507668111)

[**50300 – StudentSectionAssociation Complex Type** 47](#_Toc507668112)

[**50300 – SectionExtension Complex Type** 48](#_Toc507668113)

[Section 3.6 – Assessment Category 48](#_Toc507668114)

[**60010 – AssessmentPeriodDescriptor Complex Type** 48](#_Toc507668115)

[Section 3.6 – Assessment Category 49](#_Toc507668116)

[**60010 – AssessmentPeriodDescriptor Complex Type** 49](#_Toc507668117)

[Section 3.7 – Cohort Category 49](#_Toc507668118)

[**70010 – StudentCohortAssociation Complex Type** 49](#_Toc507668119)

[**70010 – StaffCohortAssociation Complex Type** 49](#_Toc507668120)

[**Section 4 – Description of Codes** 50](#_Toc507668121)

[**Section 5 – Business Rules and Validations** 50](#_Toc507668122)

[**Section 6 – XML / XSD Schemas** 51](#_Toc507668123)

[Section 6 – XML / XSD SCHEMAS - changes in Preliminary version 2019.0.0 51](#_Toc507668124)

[**TX-Core-Extension Schema - Preliminary** 51](#_Toc507668125)

[Section 6 – XML / XSD SCHEMAS - changes in Final version 2019.1.0 54](#_Toc507668126)

[**TX-Core-Extension Schema - Final** 54](#_Toc507668127)

[**Section 7 – Interchange Schemas** 55](#_Toc507668128)

[Section 7 – XML / XSD SCHEMAS 55](#_Toc507668129)

[**7.2 - InterchangeEducationOrgCalendar** 55](#_Toc507668130)

[**7.4 - InterchangeStudentExtension** 55](#_Toc507668131)

[**7.5 - InterchangeStudentParentExtension** 56](#_Toc507668132)

[**7.7 – InterchangeStaffAssociation** 56](#_Toc507668133)

[**7.11 – InterchangeStudentProgram** 57](#_Toc507668134)

[**Section 8.1 – Data Submission Specifications and Responsibilities** 59](#_Toc507668135)

[**Section 8.2 – Data Submission Requirements** 59](#_Toc507668136)

[**10050 – SectionExtension Complex Type** 59](#_Toc507668137)

[Section 8.2.1 – Education Organization Category 60](#_Toc507668138)

[**10200 – CalendarDateExtension Complex Type** 60](#_Toc507668139)

[**10200 – ReportingPeriodExtension Complex Type** 60](#_Toc507668140)

[Section 8.2.3 – Staff Category 61](#_Toc507668141)

[**30090 – StaffResponsibilitiesExtension Complex Type** 61](#_Toc507668142)

[Section 8.2.4 – Student Category 62](#_Toc507668143)

[**40100 – StudentExtension Complex Type** 62](#_Toc507668144)

[**40110 – StudentProgramExtension Complex Type** 63](#_Toc507668145)

[**40110 – StudentSectionAssociation Complex Type** 64](#_Toc507668146)

[**41461 – StudentTitleIPartAProgramAssociationExtension Complex Type** 64](#_Toc507668147)

[**42400 – BasicReportingPeriodAttendanceExtension Complex Type** 65](#_Toc507668148)

[**42401 – SpecialProgramsReportingPeriodAttendanceExtension Complex Type** 66](#_Toc507668149)

[**43415 – SectionExtension Complex Type** 67](#_Toc507668150)

[**43415 – StudentSchoolAssociationExtension Complex Type** 67](#_Toc507668151)

[**48011 – StudentGraduationProgramExtension Type** 67](#_Toc507668152)

[**50300 – StudentSectionAssociation Complex Type** 68](#_Toc507668153)

[**50300 – SectionExtension Complex Type** 69](#_Toc507668154)

[**Section 8.3 – Description of Data Elements** 70](#_Toc507668155)

[**10050 – SectionExtension Complex Type** 70](#_Toc507668156)

[**10050 – CourseOffering Complex Type** 70](#_Toc507668157)

[Section 8.3.1 – Education Organization Category 70](#_Toc507668158)

[**10200 – CalendarDateExtension Complex Type** 70](#_Toc507668159)

[**10200 – ReportingPeriodExtension Complex Type** 71](#_Toc507668160)

[Section 8.3.3 – Staff Category 72](#_Toc507668161)

[**30040 – StaffExtension Complex Type** 72](#_Toc507668162)

[**30090 – StaffResponsibilitiesExtension Complex Type** 72](#_Toc507668163)

[**30305 –TeacherSectionAssociationExtension Complex Type** 73](#_Toc507668164)

[Section 8.3.4 – Student Category 74](#_Toc507668165)

[**40100 – StudentExtension Complex Type** 74](#_Toc507668166)

[**40110 – StudentSchoolAssociationExtension Complex Type** 75](#_Toc507668167)

[**40110 – StudentSectionAssociation Complex Type** 76](#_Toc507668168)

[**40110 – StudentProgramExtension Complex Type** 76](#_Toc507668169)

[**40203 – SchoolLeaverExtension Complex Type** 77](#_Toc507668170)

[**41461 – StudentTitleIPartAProgramAssociationExtension Complex Type** 77](#_Toc507668171)

[**42400 – BasicReportingPeriodAttendanceExtension Complex Type** 78](#_Toc507668172)

[**42401 – SpecialProgramsReportingPeriodAttendanceExtension Complex Type** 79](#_Toc507668173)

[**43415 – StudentSchoolAssociationExtension Complex Type** 80](#_Toc507668174)

[**43415 – SectionExtension Complex Type** 80](#_Toc507668175)

[**44425 – DisciplineActionExtension Complex Type** 80](#_Toc507668176)

[**45435 – RestraintEventExtension Complex Type** 81](#_Toc507668177)

[**48011 – StudentGraduationProgramExtension Complex Type** 81](#_Toc507668178)

[Section 8.3.5 – Campus Course Section Category 82](#_Toc507668179)

[**50300 – TeacherSectionAssociationExtension Complex Type** 82](#_Toc507668180)

[**50300 – StudentSectionAssociation Complex Type** 82](#_Toc507668181)

[**50300 – SectionExtension Complex Type** 83](#_Toc507668182)

[**Section 8.4 – PEIMS Description of Codes** 84](#_Toc507668183)

[**Section 8.5 – PEIMS Business Rules and Validations** 84](#_Toc507668184)

[**Section 8.7 – Interchange Schemas** 85](#_Toc507668185)

[Section 8.7 – XML / XSD SCHEMAS 85](#_Toc507668186)

[**8.7.3 - InterchangeStudentExtension** 85](#_Toc507668187)

[**8.7.5 – InterchangeStaffAssociation** 85](#_Toc507668188)

[**8.7.9 - InterchangeStudentProgram** 86](#_Toc507668189)

[**8.7.13 - InterchangeEducationOrgCalendar** 88](#_Toc507668190)

[**TEDS Appendices – List of Changes by Appendix** 89](#_Toc507668191)

[**Appendix B / 8.B – TEDS Alphabetical List of Data Elements and Associated Complex Types** 89](#_Toc507668192)

[**Appendix C / 8.C – TEDS List of Data Elements by Element ID and Associated Complex Types** 90](#_Toc507668193)

[**Appendix E / 8.E – Additional PEIMS Information Related to Discipline Data Reporting** 92](#_Toc507668194)

[**Appendix G / 8.G – Personal Enrollment Tracking (PET) Guidelines TSDS Unique ID Version** 92](#_Toc507668195)

[**Appendix J / 8.J – Early Notice of PEIMS Reporting Changes for the 2018-2019 School Year** 92](#_Toc507668196)

# **Document History**

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **VERSION** |  | **DATE** | **DESCRIPTION** |
| Preliminary | 2019.0.0 | December 1, 2017 | Change Log created – Preliminary Version |
| Final | 2019.1.0 | March 1, 2018 | Change Log updated -Final Version |

# **Change Log Statistics**

This area indicates the number of documented changes in the Change Log.

**TSDS + PEIMS**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| VERSION | 2.1 | 2.2 | 2.3 | 2.4 | 2.5 | 2.6 | 2.7 | 3.1 | 3.2 | 3.3 | 3.4 | 3.5 | 3.6 | 3.7 | 7 |
| 2019.0.0 | 4 | 0 | 9 | 14 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 13 | 0 | 20 | 51 | 4 | 3 | 4 | 23 |
| 2019.1.0 | 4 | 0 | 0 | 19 | 3 | 0 | 0 | 9 | 0 | 3 | 25 | 4 | 2 | 0 | 2 |

**PEIMS Only**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| VERSION | 8.2.1 | 8.2.2 | 8.2.3 | 8.2.4 | 8.2.5 | 8.3.1 | 8.3.2 | 8.3.3 | 8.3.4 | 8.3.5 | 8.7 |
| 2019.0.0 | 4 | 0 | 9 | 14 | 0 | 7 | 0 | 12 | 22 | 4 | 23 |
| 2019.1.0 | 4 | 0 | 0 | 18 | 3 | 7 | 0 | 1 | 17 | 4 | 1 |

NEW = this indicates that the element/code table/code is new to TEDS

ADDED = this indicates that the element/code table/code is new to the interchange/code table but not to TEDS

REVISED = this indicates that the data element/code table/code has been updated in TEDS

DELETED = this indicates that the data element/code table/code has been deleted from TEDS

REMOVED = this indicates that the data element/code table/code has been removed from an interchange/element/code table or collection

# **Summary of Changes**

| **Preliminary - 2019.0.0** | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **ELEMENT-ID** | **DATA-ELEMENT** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | **SECTIONS** |
| E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | Element revised for Data Type, Domain of Values, and Code Table in the ReportingPeriodExtension, BasicReportingPeriodAttendanceExtension and SpecialProgramsReportingPeriodAttendanceExtension complex types. | REVISED | 2.1, 2.4, 3.1, 3.4, 8.2.1, 8.2.4, 8.3.1, 8.3.4, App B, App C, App 8.B, App 8.C |
|  | TX-TitleIPartAServices | Complex Type TX-TitleIPartAServices removed from Complex Type StudentTitleIPartAProgramAssociationExtension | DELETED | 2.4, 3.4, 7.11, 8.2.4, 8.3.4, 8.7.9, |
| E1018 | TITLE-I-PART-A-READING-INDICATOR-CODE | Deleted element from StudentTitleIPartAProgramAssociationExtension complex type. | DELETED | 2.4, 3.4, 7.11, 8.2.4, 8.3.4, 8.7.9, App B, App C, App 8.B, App 8.C |
| E1020 | TITLE-I-PART-A-MATHEMATICS-INDICATOR-CODE | Deleted element from StudentTitleIPartAProgramAssociationExtension complex type. | DELETED | 2.4, 3.4, 7.11, 8.2.4, 8.3.4, 8.7.9, App B, App C, App 8.B, App 8.C |
| E1021 | TITLE-I-PART-A-SCIENCE-INDICATOR-CODE | Deleted element from StudentTitleIPartAProgramAssociationExtension complex type. | DELETED | 2.4, 3.4, 7.11, 8.2.4, 8.3.4, 8.7.9, App B, App C, App 8.B, App 8.C |
| E1022 | TITLE-I-PART-A-SOCIAL-STUDIES-INDICATOR-CODE | Deleted element from StudentTitleIPartAProgramAssociationExtension complex type. | DELETED | 2.4, 3.4, 7.11, 8.2.4, 8.3.4, 8.7.9, App B, App C, App 8.B, App 8.C |
|  | TX-TitleIPartASupportServices | Complex Type TX-TitleIPartASupportServices removed from Complex Type StudentTitleIPartAProgramAssociationExtension | DELETED | 2.4, 3.4, 7.11, 8.2.4, 8.3.4, 8.7.9, |
| E1024 | TITLE-I-PART-A-GUIDANCE-COUNSELING-SERVICES-INDICATOR-CODE | Deleted element from StudentTitleIPartAProgramAssociationExtension complex type. | DELETED | 2.4, 3.4, 7.11, 8.2.4, 8.3.4, 8.7.9, App B, App C, App 8.B, App 8.C |
| E1025 | TITLE-I-PART-A-SOCIAL-WORK-SERVICES-INDICATOR-CODE | Deleted element from StudentTitleIPartAProgramAssociationExtension complex type. | DELETED | 2.4, 3.4, 7.11, 8.2.4, 8.3.4, 8.7.9, App B, App C, App 8.B, App 8.C |
| E1026 | TITLE-I-PART-A-HEALTH-SERVICES-INDICATOR-CODE | Deleted element from StudentTitleIPartAProgramAssociationExtension complex type. | DELETED | 2.4, 3.4, 7.11, 8.2.4, 8.3.4, 8.7.9, App B, App C, App 8.B, App 8.C |
| E1057 | MONTHLY-MINUTES | Update definition to replace "class" with "service" | REVISED | 2.3, 3.3, 8.2.3, 8.3.3 |
| E1571 | SCHOOL-DAY-OPERATIONAL-MINUTES | Element revised from being Mandatory to Optional for PEIMS submission 3 in the CalendarDateExtension complex type. | REVISED | 2.1, 3.1, 7.2, 8.2.1, 8.3.1, 8.7.13 |
| E1599 | SCHOOL-DAY-INSTRUCTIONAL-MINUTES | NEW Element was added to the CalendarDateExtension Complex Type for PEIMS submission 3. | NEW | 2.1, 3.1, 7.2, 8.2.1, 8.3.1, 8.7.13, App B, App C, App 8.B, App 8.C |
| E1600 | INSTRUCTIONAL-PROGRAM-TYPE | NEW Element was added to the ReportingPeriodExtension Complex Type for PEIMS submission 3. | NEW | 2.1, 3.1, 7.2, 8.2.1, 8.3.1, 8.7.13, App B, App C, App 8.B, App 8.C |
| E1601 | STAR-OF-TEXAS-INDICATOR-CODE | NEW Element was added to the StudentExtension Complex Type for PEIMS submission 1 and 3. | NEW | 2.4, 3.4, 7.4, 7.5, 8.2.4, 8.3.4, 8.7.3, App B, App C, App 8.B, App 8.C |
| E1602 | INTERVENTION-STRATEGY-INDICATOR-CODE | NEW Element was added to the StudentProgramExtension Complex Type for PEIMS submission 1 and 3. | NEW | 2.4, 3.4, 7.11, 8.2.4, 8.3.4, 8.7.9, App B, App C, App 8.B, App 8.C |
| E1603 | SECTION-504-INDICATOR-CODE | NEW Element was added to the StudentProgramExtension Complex Type for PEIMS submission 1 and 3. | NEW | 2.4, 3.4, 7.11, 8.2.4, 8.3.4, 8.7.9, App B, App C, App 8.B, App 8.C |
| E1604 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-1 | NEW Element was added to the StaffResponsibilitiesExtension Complex Type for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | 2.3, 3.3, 7.7, 8.2.3, 8.3.3, 8.7.5, App B, App C, App 8.B, App 8.C |
| E1605 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-2 | NEW Element was added to the StaffResponsibilitiesExtension Complex Type for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | 2.3, 3.3, 7.7, 8.2.3, 8.3.3, 8.7.5, App B, App C, App 8.B, App 8.C |
| E1606 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-3 | NEW Element was added to the StaffResponsibilitiesExtension Complex Type for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | 2.3, 3.3, 7.7, 8.2.3, 8.3.3, 8.7.5, App B, App C, App 8.B, App 8.C |
| E1607 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-4 | NEW Element was added to the StaffResponsibilitiesExtension Complex Type for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | 2.3, 3.3, 7.7, 8.2.3, 8.3.3, 8.7.5, App B, App C, App 8.B, App 8.C |
| E1608 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-1 | NEW Element was added to the StaffResponsibilitiesExtension Complex Type for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | 2.3, 3.3, 7.7, 8.2.3, 8.3.3, 8.7.5, App B, App C, App 8.B, App 8.C |
| E1609 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-2 | NEW Element was added to the StaffResponsibilitiesExtension Complex Type for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | 2.3, 3.3, 7.7, 8.2.3, 8.3.3, 8.7.5, App B, App C, App 8.B, App 8.C |
| E1610 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-3 | NEW Element was added to the StaffResponsibilitiesExtension Complex Type for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | 2.3, 3.3, 7.7, 8.2.3, 8.3.3, 8.7.5, App B, App C, App 8.B, App 8.C |
| E1611 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-4 | NEW Element was added to the StaffResponsibilitiesExtension Complex Type for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | 2.3, 3.3, 7.7, 8.2.3, 8.3.3, 8.7.5, App B, App C, App 8.B, App 8.C |
| E0791 | DATE-OF-GRADUATION | Updated Domain of Values from yyyy= 2016-2017 to yyyy= 2017-2018. | REVISED | 3.4, 8.3.4 |
| Various | Various | Updated Domain of Values from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019 for date data elements. | REVISED | Various |
| C022 | SERVICE-ID | Updated C022 code table. | REVISED | 4, 8.4 |
| C061 | LEP-INDICATOR-CODE | Add new codes 3 and 4 to code table C061 LEP-INDICATOR-CODE | REVISED | 4, 8.4 |
| C093 | PARENTAL-PERMISSION-CODE | Revised translation for code E | REVISED | 4, 8.4 |
| C141 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | Code Table Deleted. | DELETED | 4, 8.4 |
| C145 | FUND-CODE | Deleted/Retired several codes to align with the Financial Accountability System Resource Guide (FASRG). | REVISED | 4, 8.4 |
| C165 | DISCIPLINARY-ACTION-CODE | Revised translation for code 12. | REVISED | 4, 8.4 |
| C178 | CRISIS-CODE | Deleted codes 05, 06, 5A, 5B, 5C.  Added codes 08-30 for Future Health or Weather Related Crises | REVISED | 4, 8.4 |
| C204 | CALENDAR-WAIVER-EVENT-TYPE | Deleted code 03 | REVISED | 4, 8.4 |
| C213 | AUXLIARY-ROLE-ID | Update Translation for code 222 | REVISED | 4, 8.4 |
| C215 | INSTRUCTIONAL-PROGRAM-TYPE | New code table added (HB2442). | NEW | 4, 8.4 |

| **Final - 2019.1.0** | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **ELEMENT-ID** | **DATA-ELEMENT** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | **SECTIONS** |
| E0919 | AT-RISK-INDICATOR-CODE | Updated definition. Code 11 and 13 updated (85th Legislature) | REVISED | 2.4, 3.4, 8.2.4, 8.3.4 |
| E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | Updated definition. | REVISED | 2.1, 2.4, 3.1, 3.4, 8.2.1, 8.2.4, 8.3.1, 8.3.4 |
| E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | Changed Data Type from Numeric to String. | REVISED | 2.1, 2.4, 3.1, 3.4, 8.2.1, 8.2.4, 8.3.1, 8.3.4 |
| E1078 | PK-PROGRAM-TYPE-CODE | Updated definition (took out the dash in Prekindergarten) and added Special Instructions to the data element in the BasicReportingPeriodAttendanceExtension. | REVISED | 2.4, 3.4, 8.2.4, 8.3.4 |
| E1078 | PK-PROGRAM-TYPE-CODE | Updated definition (took out the dash in Prekindergarten) to the data element in the StudentSchoolAssociationExtension. | REVISED | 2.4, 3.4, 8.2.4, 8.3.4 |
| E1078 | PK-PROGRAM-TYPE-CODE | Added element to list of ECDS data elements collected for Public Prekindergarten. | ADDED | 10 |
| E1093 | SCHOOL-YEAR | Updated Special Instructions | REVISED | 3.1, 8.3.1, 3.3, 8.3.3, 3.4, 8.3.4, 3.5, 8.3.5, 3.6, |
| E1381 | POSITION-BEGIN-DATE | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019.  *Missed in preliminary.* | REVISED | 3.3 |
| E1382 | POSITION-END-DATE | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019.  *Missed in preliminary.* | REVISED | 3.3 |
| E1440 | HOME-ROOM-INDICATOR | Updated definition to include prekindergarten course sections. | REVISED | 2.4, 2.5, 3.4, 3.5, 8.2.4, 8.2.5, 8.3.4, 8.3.5 |
| E1440 | HOME-ROOM-INDICATOR | Added element to list of ECDS data elements collected for Public Prekindergarten. | ADDED | 10 |
| E1563 | INDIVIDUAL-GRADUATION-COMMITTEE-REVIEW-CODE | Updated definition. | REVISED | 2.4, 3.4, 8.2.4, 8.3.4 |
| E1569 | REPORTING-PERIOD-END-DATE | Updated Domain of Values from 2017-2018 to 2018-2019  *Originally part of Preliminary but was missed.* | REVISED | 3.1, 8.3.1 |
| E1572 | SCHOOL-DAY-WAIVER-MINUTES | Updated Domain of Values from 0-420 to 0-480 | REVISED | 3.1, 8.3.1 |
| E1580 | HIGH-QUALITY-PK-PROGRAM-INDICATOR | Updated definition to no longer reference “grant funding”. | REVISED | 2.1, 2.4, 2.5, 3.1, 3.4, 3.5, 8.2.1, 8.2.4, 8.2.5, 8.3.1, 8.3.4, 8.3.5 |
| E1586 | FIRST-POST-SECONDARY-CERTIFICATION-LICENSURE | Updated definition to include all student graduates (TEC 39.053 (c)(1)(B)(vi) HB 22 (85th)) | REVISED | 2.4, 3.4, 8.2.4, 8.3.4 |
| E1592 | SECOND-POST-SECONDARY-CERTIFICATION-LICENSURE | Updated definition to include all student graduates (TEC 39.053 (c)(1)(B)(vi) HB 22 (85th)) | REVISED | 2.4, 3.4, 8.2.4, 8.3.4 |
| E1593 | THIRD-POST-SECONDARY-CERTIFICATION-LICENSURE | Updated definition to include all student graduates (TEC 39.053 (c)(1)(B)(vi) HB 22 (85th)) | REVISED | 2.4, 3.4, 8.2.4, 8.3.4 |
| E1612 | P-TECH-INDICATOR-CODE | Add new element to StudentExtension (TEC 29.551 (e) SB 22 (85th)) | NEW | 2.4, 3.4, 7.4, 7.5, 8.2.4, 8.3.4, 8.7.3, App. B, App. C, App. 8.B, App. 8.C |
|  | Race Complex Type on StudentExtension complex type | Updated from Mandatory for TSDS to Optional for TSDS. | REVISED | 2.4, 3.4 |
| C022 | SERVICE-ID | Updated C022 code table. | REVISED | 4, 8.4 |
| C163 | AS-OF-STATUS-CODE | Updated definition for ‘X’ to explain reporting for Submissions 1 and 3. | REVISED | 4, 8.4 |
| C204 | CALENDAR-WAIVER-EVENT-TYPE-CODE | Added code 05 – JJAEP School Day Waiver Issued by Texas Juvenile Justice Department (TJJD). | REVISED | 4, 8.4 |
| C214 | INDUSTRY-CERTIFICATION-LICENSURE-CODE | Deleted codes 110 and 180 and added code 181 – ASE Heating and Air Conditioning | REVISED | 4, 8.4 |
| C215 | INSTRUCTIONAL-PROGRAM-TYPE | Added code 13 – Juvenile Justice Alternative Education Program (JJAEP) TEC 37.011(f) | REVISED | 4, 8.4 |
| DC002 | ACADEMIC-SUBJECT-TYPE | Added code 36 – Health and Wellness | REVISED | 4 |
| DC011 | ASSESSMENT-CATEGORY-TYPE | Added codes 31-44 | REVISED | 4 |
| DC124 | STATE-ABBREVIATION-TYPE | Added military postal codes 54-62 | REVISED | 4 |
| DC154 | ASSESSMENT-TITLE-CODE | Added score ranges (min-max) for each academic subject within each assessment. Also updated header from S&W to H&W | REVISED | 10 |

# **TSDS TEDS 2018-2019 Description of Changes by Section – Interchange - Complex Type**

NEW = this indicates that the element/code table/code is new to TEDS

ADDED = this indicates that the element/code table/code is new to the interchange/code table but not to TEDS

REVISED = this indicates that the data element/code table/code has been updated in TEDS

DELETED = this indicates that the data element/code table/code has been deleted from TEDS

REMOVED = this indicates that the data element/code table/code has been removed from an interchange/element/code table or collection

# **Section 1 – Data Submission Specifications and Responsibilities**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| 2019.0.0 | 2018-2019 - Submission and Resubmission timelines chart was updated. |

# **Section 2 – Data Submission Requirements**

| **Section 2.1 – Education Organization Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **10050 – SectionExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.1.0 | E1580 | HIGH-QUALITY-PK-PROGRAM-INDICATOR | TX-HighQualityPrekProgramIndicator | Updated definition to no longer reference “grant funding”. | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E1580 | HIGH-QUALITY-PK-PROGRAM-INDICATOR | TX-HighQualityPrekProgramIndicator | Corrected XML Simple Type Name to TX-ParticipationType | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| Section 2.1 – Education Organization Category | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **10200 – CalendarDateExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1571 | SCHOOL-DAY-OPERATIONAL-MINUTES | TX-SchoolDayOperationalMinutes | Revised element to no longer mandatory for PEIMS submission 3. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1599 | SCHOOL-DAY-INSTRUCTIONAL-MINUTES | TX-SchoolDayInstructionalMinutes | New element added for PEIMS submission 3. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 2.1 – Education Organization Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **10200 – ReportingPeriodExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Revised Data Type to Numeric, Domain of Values to 00-99, and removed Code Table C141. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1600 | INSTRUCTIONAL-PROGRAM-TYPE | TX-InstructionalProgramType | New element added for PEIMS submission 3. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Updated definition | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Changed Data Type from Numeric to String. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| Section 2.3 – Staff Category | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **30090 – StaffResponsibilitiesExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1057 | MONTHLY-MINUTES | TX-  MonthlyMinutes | Updated definition to replace “class” with “service”. | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.0.0 | E1604 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-1 | TX-NumberDaysTaughtWeek1 | New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1605 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-2 | TX-NumberDaysTaughtWeek2 | New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1606 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-3 | TX-NumberDaysTaughtWeek3 | New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1607 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-4 | TX-NumberDaysTaughtWeek4 | New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1608 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-1 | TX-NumberMinutesTaughtWeek1 | New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1609 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-2 | TX-NumberMinutesTaughtWeek2 | New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1610 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-3 | TX-NumberMinutesTaughtWeek3 | New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1611 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-4 | TX-NumberMinutesTaughtWeek4 | New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |

| Section 2.4 – Student Category | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **40100/49010 – StudentExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1601 | STAR-OF-TEXAS-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-StarOfTexasIndicator | New element added for PEIMS submission 1 and 3. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E0919 | AT-RISK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-AtRiskStudent | Updated definition of code 11: replaced reference from “Department of Protective and Regulatory Services” to “Department of Family and Protective Services” | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E0919 | AT-RISK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-AtRiskStudent | Updated definition of code 13: from resided in the preceding school year or resides in the current school year in a residential placement facility in the district, including a detention facility, substance abuse treatment facility, emergency shelter, psychiatric hospital, halfway house, or foster group home.  To  resided in the preceding school year or resides in the current school year in a residential placement facility in the district, including a detention facility, substance abuse treatment facility, emergency shelter, psychiatric hospital, halfway house, cottage home operation, specialized child-care home, or general residential operation. | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E1559 | T-STEM-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-TSTEMIndicator | Corrected XML Simple Type Name to TX-ParticipationType | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1560 | ECHS-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-ECHSIndicator | Corrected XML Simple Type Name to TX-ParticipationType | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1564 | IEP-CONTINUER-INDICATOR\_CODE | TX-IEPContinuerIndicator | Corrected XML Simple Type Name to TX-ParticipationType | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1612 | P-TECH-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-PTECHIndicator | New element added for PEIMS Submission 1, 3, and 4 | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 |  | Race Complex Type |  | Updated from Mandatory to Optional. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 2.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **40100 – StudentProgramExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1602 | INTERVENTION-STRATEGY-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InterventionStrategyIndicator | New element added for PEIMS submission 1 and 3. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1603 | SECTION-504-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-Section504Indicator | New element added for PEIMS submission 1 and 3. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 2.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **40110 – StudentSectionAssociation Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.1.0 | E1440 | HOME-ROOM-INDICATOR | HomeroomIndicator | Updated definition to include prekindergarten course sections | REVISED | TEDS |

| **Section 2.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **41461 – StudentTitleIPartAProgramAssociationExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **Action** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 |  |  | TX-TitleIPartAServices | Deleted from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1018 | TITLE-I-PART-A-READING-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-TitleIPartAReadingIndicator | Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1020 | TITLE-I-PART-A-MATHEMATICS-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-TitleIPartAMathematicsIndicator | Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1021 | TITLE-I-PART-A-SCIENCE-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-TitleIPartAScienceIndicator | Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1022 | TITLE-I-PART-A-SOCIAL-STUDIES-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-TitleIPartASocialStudiesIndicator | Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 |  |  | TX-TitleIPartASupportServices | Deleted from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1024 | TITLE-I-PART-A-GUIDANCE-COUNSELING-SERVICES-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-GuidanceCounselingServices | Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1025 | TITLE-I-PART-A-SOCIAL-WORK-SERVICES-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-SocialWorkServices | Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1026 | TITLE-I-PART-A-HEALTH-SERVICES-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-HealthServices | Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 2.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **42400 – BasicReportingPeriodAttendanceExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Revised Data Type to Numeric, Domain of Values to 00-99, and removed Code Table C141. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Updated definition | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Changed Data Type from Numeric to String. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1078 | PK-PROGRAM-TYPE-CODE | TX-PKProgramTypeIndicator | Updated definition (took out the dash in Prekindergarten) and added Special Instructions to the data element in the BasicReportingPeriodAttendanceExtension. | REVISED | TEDS |

| **Section 2.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **42401 – SpecialProgramsReportingPeriodAttendanceExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Revised Data Type to Numeric, Domain of Values to 00-99, and removed Code Table C141. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Updated definition | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Changed Data Type from Numeric to String. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 2.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **43415 – SectionExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.1.0 | E1580 | HIGH-QUALITY-PK-PROGRAM-INDICATOR | TX-HighQualityPrekProgramIndicator | Updated definition to no longer reference “grant funding”. | REVISED | TEDS |

| **Section 2.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **43415 – StudentSchoolAssociationExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.1.0 | E1078 | PK-PROGRAM-TYPE-CODE | TX-PKProgramTypeIndicator | Updated definition (took out the dash in Prekindergarten) to the data element in the StudentSchoolAssociationExtension. | REVISED | TEDS |

| **Section 2.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **48011 – StudentGraduationProgramExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.1.0 | E1563 | INDIVIDUAL-GRADUATION-COMMITTEE-REVIEW-CODE | TX-IndividualGraduationCommitteeReviewIndicator | Revised definition to include all student graduates. | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E1586 | FIRST-POST-SECONDARY-CERTIFICATION-LICENSURE | TX-FirstPostSecondaryCertificationLicensure | Revised definition to include all student graduates. | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E1592 | SECOND-POST-SECONDARY-CERTIFICATION-LICENSURE | TX-SecondPostSecondaryCertificationLicensure | Revised definition to include all student graduates. | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E1593 | THIRD-POST-SECONDARY-CERTIFICATION-LICENSURE | TX-ThirdPostSecondaryCertificationLicensure | Revised definition to include all student graduates. | REVISED | TEDS |

| **Section 2.5 – Campus Course Section Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **50300 – StudentSectionAssociation Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.1.0 | E1440 | HOME-ROOM-INDICATOR | HomeroomIndicator | Updated definition to include prekindergarten course sections | REVISED | TEDS |

| **Section 2.5 – Campus Course Section Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **50300 – SectionExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.1.0 | E1580 | HIGH-QUALITY-PK-PROGRAM-INDICATOR | TX-HighQualityPrekProgramIndicator | Updated definition to no longer reference “grant funding”. | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E1580 | HIGH-QUALITY-PK-PROGRAM-INDICATOR | TX-HighQualityPrekProgramIndicator | Corrected XML Simple Type Name to TX-ParticipationType | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

# **Section 3 – Description of Data Elements**

| Section 3.1 – Education Organization Category | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **10010 – LocalEducationAgencyExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1104 | RATING-DATE | RatingDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 3.1 – Education Organization Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **10020 – SchoolExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1104 | RATING-DATE | RatingDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 3.1 – Education Organization Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **10050 – SectionExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.1.0 | E1093 | SCHOOL-YEAR | SchoolYear | Updated Special Instructions | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E1580 | HIGH-QUALITY-PK-PROGRAM-INDICATOR | TX-HighQualityPrekProgramIndicator | Updated definition to no longer reference “grant funding”. | REVISED | TEDS |

| **Section 3.1 – Education Organization Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **10050 – CourseOffering Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.1.0 | E1093 | SCHOOL-YEAR | SchoolYear | Updated Special Instructions | REVISED | TEDS |

| **Section 3.1 – Education Organization Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **10200 – GradingPeriod Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1262 | GRADING-PERIOD-BEGIN-DATE | BeginDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1263 | GRADING-PERIOD-END-DATE | EndDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 3.1 – Education Organization Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **10200 – CalendarDateExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1168 | CALENDAR-DATE | Date | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1571 | SCHOOL-DAY-OPERATIONAL-MINUTES | TX-SchoolDayOperationalMinutes | Revised element to no longer mandatory for PEIMS submission 3. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1599 | SCHOOL-DAY-INSTRUCTIONAL-MINUTES | TX-SchoolDayInstructionalMinutes | New element added for PEIMS submission 3. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1572 | SCHOOL-DAY-WAIVER-MINUTES | TX-SchoolDayWaiverMinutes | Updated Domain of Values from 0-420 to 0-480 | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 3.1 – Education Organization Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **10200 – ReportingPeriodExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Revised Data Type to Numeric, Domain of Values to 00-99, and removed Code Table C141. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1568 | REPORTING-PERIOD-BEGIN-DATE | BeginDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1600 | INSTRUCTIONAL-PROGRAM-TYPE | TX-InstructionalProgramType | New element added for PEIMS submission 3. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Updated definition | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Changed Data Type from Numeric to String. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1093 | SCHOOL-YEAR | SchoolYear | Updated Special Instructions | REVISED | TEDS |

| **Section 3.1 – Education Organization Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **10200 – Session Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1371 | SESSION-BEGIN-DATE | BeginDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1372 | SESSION-END-DATE | EndDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1569 | REPORTING-PERIOD-END-DATE | EndDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019.  *Missed in the preliminary.* | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1093 | SCHOOL-YEAR | SchoolYear | Updated Special Instructions | REVISED | TEDS |

| Section 3.3 – Staff Category | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **30040 – StaffExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E0006 | DATE-OF-BIRTH | BirthDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 1919-2018 to yyyy= 1920-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1207 | CREDENTIAL-ISSUANCE-DATE | CredentialIssuanceDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 1918-2018 to yyyy= 1919-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1208 | CREDENTIAL-EXPIRATION-DATE | CredentialExpirationDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 1918-2018 to yyyy= 1919-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 3.3 –Staff Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **30050 – StaffEducationOrgEmploymentAssociationExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1244 | HIRE-DATE | HireDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 1918-2018 to yyyy= 1919-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1245 | EMPLOYMENT-END-DATE | EndDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 1918-2018 to yyyy= 1919-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 3.3 – Staff Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **30090 – StaffResponsibilitiesExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1057 | MONTHLY-MINUTES | TX-  MonthlyMinutes | Updated definition to replace “class” with “service”. | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.0.0 | E1604 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-1 | TX-NumberDaysTaughtWeek1 | New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1605 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-2 | TX-NumberDaysTaughtWeek2 | New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1606 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-3 | TX-NumberDaysTaughtWeek3 | New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1607 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-4 | TX-NumberDaysTaughtWeek4 | New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1608 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-1 | TX-NumberMinutesTaughtWeek1 | New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1609 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-2 | TX-NumberMinutesTaughtWeek2 | New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1610 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-3 | TX-NumberMinutesTaughtWeek3 | New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1611 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-4 | TX-NumberMinutesTaughtWeek4 | New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 3.3 –Staff Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **30305 – StaffEducationOrgAssignmentAssociationExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.1.0 | E1381 | POSITION-BEGIN-DATE | BeginDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019.  *Missed in preliminary.* | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1382 | POSITION-END-DATE | EndDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019.  *Missed in preliminary.* | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 3.3 –Staff Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **30305 – TeacherSectionAssociationExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1065 | ASSIGNMENT-BEGIN-DATE | BeginDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1066 | ASSIGNMENT-END-DATE | EndDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1093 | SCHOOL-YEAR | SchoolYear | Updated Special Instructions. | REVISED | TEDS |

| **Section 3.3 – Staff Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **30310 – LeaveEvent Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1281 | LEAVE-EVENT-DATE | EventDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 3.3 – Staff Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **30310 – TeacherExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E0006 | DATE-OF-BIRTH | BirthDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 1919-2018 to yyyy= 1920-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| Section 3.4 – Student Category | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **40100 – StudentExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E0006 | DATE-OF-BIRTH | BirthDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 1919-2018 to yyyy= 1920-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1166 | DATE-ENTERED-US | BirthData | Domain of Values change from yyyy=1918-2018 to yyyy= 1919-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1409 | STUDENT-CHARACTERISTIC-BEGIN-DATE | BeginDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1410 | STUDENT-CHARACTERISTIC-END-DATE | EndDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1420 | STUDENT-INDICATOR-BEGIN-DATE | BeginDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1421 | STUDENT-INDICATOR-END-DATE | EndDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1601 | STAR-OF-TEXAS-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-StarOfTexasIndicator | New element added for PEIMS submission 1 and 3. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 |  | Race Complex Type |  | Updated from Mandatory to Optional. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E0919 | AT-RISK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-AtRiskStudent | Updated definition of code 11: replaced reference from “Department of Protective and Regulatory Services” to “Department of Family and Protective Services” | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E0919 | AT-RISK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-AtRiskStudent | Updated definition of code 13: from resided in the preceding school year or resides in the current school year in a residential placement facility in the district, including a detention facility, substance abuse treatment facility, emergency shelter, psychiatric hospital, halfway house, or foster group home.  To  resided in the preceding school year or resides in the current school year in a residential placement facility in the district, including a detention facility, substance abuse treatment facility, emergency shelter, psychiatric hospital, halfway house, cottage home operation, specialized child-care home, or general residential operation. | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E1612 | P-TECH-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-PTECHIndicator | New element added for PEIMS Submission 1, 3, and 4 | NEW | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **40110 – StudentSchoolAssociationExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1044 | LAST-DATE-OF-ENROLLMENT | TX-LastDateOfEnrollment | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1434 | ENTRY-DATE | EntryDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1439 | EXIT-WITHDRAW-DATE | ExitWithdrawDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **40110 – StudentSectionAssociation Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1069 | STUDENT-BEGIN-DATE | BeginDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1070 | STUDENT-END-DATE | EndDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1093 | SCHOOL-YEAR | SchoolYear | Updated Special Instructions. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1440 | HOME-ROOM-INDICATOR | HomeroomIndicator | Updated definition to include prekindergarten course sections | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **40110 – StudentProgramAssociation Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1429 | STUDENT-PROGRAM-BEGIN-DATE | BeginDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1430 | STUDENT-PROGRAM-END-DATE | EndDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **40110 – StudentProgramExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1602 | INTERVENTION-STRATEGY-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InterventionStrategyIndicator | New element added for PEIMS submission 1 and 3. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1603 | SECTION-504-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-Section504Indicator | New element added for PEIMS submission 1 and 3. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **40110 – StudentBilingualProgramAssociationExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1429 | STUDENT-PROGRAM-BEGIN-DATE | BeginDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1430 | STUDENT-PROGRAM-END-DATE | EndDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **40110 – StudentESLProgramAssociationExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1429 | STUDENT-PROGRAM-BEGIN-DATE | BeginDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1430 | STUDENT-PROGRAM-END-DATE | EndDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **40110 – StudentSpecialEdProgramAssociationExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1429 | STUDENT-PROGRAM-BEGIN-DATE | BeginDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1430 | STUDENT-PROGRAM-END-DATE | EndDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **40110 – StudentCTEProgramAssociationExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1429 | STUDENT-PROGRAM-BEGIN-DATE | BeginDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1430 | STUDENT-PROGRAM-END-DATE | EndDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **40203 – SchoolLeaverExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E0791 | DATE-OF-GRADUATION | TX-DateOfGraduation | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2016-2017 to yyyy= 2017-2018 for the SchoolLeaverExtension. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **41461 – StudentTitleIPartAProgramAssociationExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1429 | STUDENT-PROGRAM-BEGIN-DATE | BeginDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1430 | STUDENT-PROGRAM-END-DATE | EndDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 |  |  | TX-TitleIPartAServices | Deleted from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1018 | TITLE-I-PART-A-READING-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-TitleIPartAReadingIndicator | Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1020 | TITLE-I-PART-A-MATHEMATICS-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-TitleIPartAMathematicsIndicator | Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1021 | TITLE-I-PART-A-SCIENCE-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-TitleIPartAScienceIndicator | Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1022 | TITLE-I-PART-A-SOCIAL-STUDIES-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-TitleIPartASocialStudiesIndicator | Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 |  |  | TX-TitleIPartASupportServices | Deleted from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1024 | TITLE-I-PART-A-GUIDANCE-COUNSELING-SERVICES-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-GuidanceCounselingServices | Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1025 | TITLE-I-PART-A-SOCIAL-WORK-SERVICES-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-SocialWorkServices | Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1026 | TITLE-I-PART-A-HEALTH-SERVICES-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-HealthServices | Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **42400 – BasicReportingPeriodAttendanceExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Revised Data Type to Numeric, Domain of Values to 00-99, and removed Code Table C141. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Updated definition | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Changed Data Type from Numeric to String. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1078 | PK-PROGRAM-TYPE-CODE | TX-PKProgramTypeIndicator | Updated definition (took out the dash in Prekindergarten) and added Special Instructions to the data element in the BasicReportingPeriodAttendanceExtension. | REVISED | TEDS |

| **Section 3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **42401 – SpecialProgramsReportingPeriodAttendanceExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Revised Data Type to Numeric, Domain of Values to 00-99, and removed Code Table C141. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Updated definition | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Changed Data Type from Numeric to String. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **42520 – AttendanceEvent Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [**What is Impacted?**](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | **E1156** | **ATTENDANCE-EVENT-DATE** | **EventDate** | **Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019.** | **REVISED** | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1093 | SCHOOL-YEAR | SchoolYear | Updated Special Instructions. | REVISED | TEDS |

| **Section 3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **43415 – StudentSchoolAssociationExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1044 | LAST-DATE-OF-ENROLLMENT | TX-LastDateOfEnrollment | **Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019.** | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1434 | ENTRY-DATE | EntryDate | **Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019.** | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1439 | EXIT-WITHDRAW-DATE | ExitWithdrawDate | **Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019.** | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1078 | PK-PROGRAM-TYPE-CODE | TX-PKProgramTypeIndicator | Updated definition (took out the dash in Prekindergarten) to the data element in the StudentSchoolAssociationExtension. | REVISED | TEDS |

| **Section 3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **43415 – StudentAcademicRecord Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1395 | PROJECTED-GRADUATION-DATE | ProjectedGraduationDate | **Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019.** | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1093 | SCHOOL-YEAR | SchoolYear | Updated Special Instructions. | REVISED | TEDS |

| **Section 3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **43415 – SectionExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.1.0 | E1093 | SCHOOL-YEAR | SchoolYear | Updated Special Instructions. | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E1580 | HIGH-QUALITY-PK-PROGRAM-INDICATOR | TX-HighQualityPrekProgramIndicator | Updated definition to no longer reference “grant funding”. | REVISED | TEDS |

| **Section 3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **44425 – DisciplineIncident Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1226 | INCIDENT-DATE | IncidentDate | **Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019.** | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **44425 – DisciplineActionExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1036 | DATE-OF-DISCIPLINARY-ACTION | DisciplineDate | **Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019.** | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **45435 – RestraintEventExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1034 | DATE-OF-RESTRAINT-EVENT | EventDate | **Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019.** | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **46010 – StudentReference Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E0006 | DATE-OF-BIRTH | BirthDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 1919-2018 to yyyy= 1920-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **46010 – StudentAssessment Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1396 | ADMINISTRATION-DATE | AdministrationDate | **Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019.** | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1397 | ADMINISTRATION-END-DATE | AdministrationEndDate | **Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019.** | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1093 | SCHOOL-YEAR | SchoolYear | Updated Special Instructions. | REVISED | TEDS |

| **Section 3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **47010 – Grade Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.1.0 | E1093 | SCHOOL-YEAR | SchoolYear | Updated Special Instructions. | REVISED | TEDS |

| **Section 3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **48011 – StudentGraduationProgramExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.1.0 | E1563 | INDIVIDUAL-GRADUATION-COMMITTEE-REVIEW-CODE | TX-IndividualGraduationCommitteeReviewIndicator | Revised definition to include all student graduates. | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E1586 | FIRST-POST-SECONDARY-CERTIFICATION-LICENSURE | TX-FirstPostSecondaryCertificationLicensure | Revised definition to include all student graduates. | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E1592 | SECOND-POST-SECONDARY-CERTIFICATION-LICENSURE | TX-SecondPostSecondaryCertificationLicensure | Revised definition to include all student graduates. | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E1593 | THIRD-POST-SECONDARY-CERTIFICATION-LICENSURE | TX-ThirdPostSecondaryCertificationLicensure | Revised definition to include all student graduates. | REVISED | TEDS |

| **Section 3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **49010 – StudentExtension Complex Type (Student/Parent)** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E0006 | DATE-OF-BIRTH | BirthDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 1919-2018 to yyyy= 1920-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1601 | STAR-OF-TEXAS-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-StarOfTexasIndicator | New element added for PEIMS submission 1 and 3. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E0919 | AT-RISK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-AtRiskStudent | Updated definition of code 11: replaced reference from “Department of Protective and Regulatory Services” to “Department of Family and Protective Services” | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E0919 | AT-RISK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-AtRiskStudent | Updated definition of code 13: from resided in the preceding school year or resides in the current school year in a residential placement facility in the district, including a detention facility, substance abuse treatment facility, emergency shelter, psychiatric hospital, halfway house, or foster group home.  To  resided in the preceding school year or resides in the current school year in a residential placement facility in the district, including a detention facility, substance abuse treatment facility, emergency shelter, psychiatric hospital, halfway house, cottage home operation, specialized child-care home, or general residential operation. | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E1612 | P-TECH-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-PTECHIndicator | New element added for PEIMS Submission 1, 3, and 4 | NEW | TEDS & XSD |

| Section 3.5 – Campus Course Section Category | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **50300 – TeacherSectionAssociationExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1065 | ASSIGNMENT-BEGIN-DATE | BeginDate | **Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019.** | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1066 | ASSIGNMENT-END-DATE | EndDate | **Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019.** | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 3.5 – Campus Course Section Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **50300 – StudentSectionAssociation Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1069 | STUDENT-BEGIN-DATE | BeginDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019 for the StudentSectionAssociation | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1070 | STUDENT-END-DATE | EndDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019 for the StudentSectionAssociation. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1093 | SCHOOL-YEAR | SchoolYear | Updated Special Instructions. | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E1440 | HOME-ROOM-INDICATOR | HomeroomIndicator | Updated definition to include prekindergarten course sections | REVISED | TEDS |

| **Section 3.5 – Campus Course Section Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **50300 – SectionExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.1.0 | E1093 | SCHOOL-YEAR | SchoolYear | Updated Special Instructions. | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E1580 | HIGH-QUALITY-PK-PROGRAM-INDICATOR | TX-HighQualityPrekProgramIndicator | Updated definition to no longer reference “grant funding”. | REVISED | TEDS |

| Section 3.6 – Assessment Category | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **60010 – AssessmentPeriodDescriptor Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1152 | ASSESSMENT-PERIOD-BEGIN-DATE | BeginDate | **Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019.** | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1153 | ASSESSMENT-PERIOD-END-DATE | EndDate | **Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019.** | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1134 | ASSESSMENT-REVISION-DATE | RevisionDate | **Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019.** | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1093 | SCHOOL-YEAR | SchoolYear | Updated Special Instructions. | REVISED | TEDS |

| Section 3.6 – Assessment Category | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **60010 – AssessmentPeriodDescriptor Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.1.0 | E1093 | SCHOOL-YEAR | SchoolYear | Updated Special Instructions. | REVISED | TEDS |

| Section 3.7 – Cohort Category | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **70010 – StudentCohortAssociation Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1411 | BEGIN-DATE-OF-STUDENT-COHORT | BeginDate | **Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019.** | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1412 | END-DATE-OF-STUDENT-COHORT | EndDate | **Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019.** | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 3.7 – Cohort Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **70010 – StaffCohortAssociation Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1378 | BEGIN-DATE-OF-STAFF-COHORT | BeginDate | **Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019.** | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1379 | END-DATE-OF-STAFF-COHORT | EndDate | **Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019.** | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

# **Section 4 – Description of Codes**

Change Log – Section 4 / 8.4 can be found at:

<http://castro.tea.state.tx.us/tsds/teds/2019F/2019_1_0_Section_4_Change_Log_March_2018.docx>

# **Section 5 – Business Rules and Validations**

Change Log – Section 5 can be found at:

<http://castro.tea.state.tx.us/tsds/teds/2019F/2019_1_0_Section_5_Change_Log_March_2018.docx>

NEW = this indicates that the element/code table/code is new to TEDS

ADDED = this indicates that the element/code table/code is new to the interchange/code table but not to TEDS

REVISED = this indicates that the data element/code table/code has been updated in TEDS

DELETED = this indicates that the data element/code table/code has been deleted from TEDS

REMOVED = this indicates that the data element/code table/code has been removed from an interchange/element/code table or collection

# **Section 6 – XML / XSD Schemas**

| Section 6 – XML / XSD SCHEMAS - changes in Preliminary version 2019.0.0 | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **TX-Core-Extension Schema - Preliminary** | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **INTERCHANGE** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **Action** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | InterchangeEducationOrgCalendar | Element TX-SchoolDayOperationalMinutes revised from Mandatory to Optional for PEIMS submission 3 in the CalendarDateExtension Complex Type | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | InterchangeEducationOrgCalendar | Element TX-SchoolDayInstructionalMinutes added to Complex Type CalendarDateExtension (Sub 3) | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | InterchangeEducationOrgCalendar | Element TX-InstructionalTrack in Complex Type ReportingPeriodExtension revised Data Type, Domain of Values and Code Table (Sub 3) | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | InterchangeEducationOrgCalendar | Element TX-InstructionalProgramType added to Complex Type ReportingPeriodExtension (Sub 3) | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | InterchangeStaffAssociationExtension | Element TX-NumberDaysTaughtWeek1 added to Complex Type StaffResponsibilitiesExtension (Sub 1) | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | InterchangeStaffAssociationExtension | Element TX-NumberDaysTaughtWeek2 added to Complex Type StaffResponsibilitiesExtension (Sub 1) | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | InterchangeStaffAssociationExtension | Element TX-NumberDaysTaughtWeek3 added to Complex Type StaffResponsibilitiesExtension (Sub 1) | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | InterchangeStaffAssociationExtension | Element TX-NumberDaysTaughtWeek4 added to Complex Type StaffResponsibilitiesExtension (Sub 1) | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | InterchangeStaffAssociationExtension | Element TX-NumberMinutesTaughtWeek1 added to Complex Type StaffResponsibilitiesExtension (Sub 1) | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | InterchangeStaffAssociationExtension | Element TX-NumberMinutesTaughtWeek2 added to Complex Type StaffResponsibilitiesExtension (Sub 1) | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | InterchangeStaffAssociationExtension | Element TX-NumberMinutesTaughtWeek3 added to Complex Type StaffResponsibilitiesExtension (Sub 1) | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | InterchangeStaffAssociationExtension | Element TX-NumberMinutesTaughtWeek4 added to Complex Type StaffResponsibilitiesExtension (Sub 1) | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | InterchangeStudentExtension | Element TX-StarOfTexasIndicator added to Complex Type StudentExtension (Sub 1 and 3) | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | InterchangeStudentProgramExtension | Element TX-InterventionStrategyIndicator added to Complex Type StudentProgramExtension (Sub 1 and 3) | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | InterchangeStudentProgramExtension | Element TX-Section504Indicator added to Complex Type StudentProgramExtension (Sub 1 and 3) | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | InterchangeStudentProgramExtension | Complex Type TX-TitleIPartAServices in Complex Type StudentTitleIPartAProgramAssociationExtension removed (Sub 3) | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | InterchangeStudentProgramExtension | Element TX-TitleIPartAReadingIndicator in Complex Type StudentTitleIPartAProgramAssociationExtension removed (Sub 3) | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | InterchangeStudentProgramExtension | Element TX-TitleIPartAMathematicsIndicator in Complex Type StudentTitleIPartAProgramAssociationExtension removed (Sub 3) | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | InterchangeStudentProgramExtension | Element TX-TitleIPartAScienceIndicator in Complex Type StudentTitleIPartAProgramAssociationExtension removed (Sub 3) | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | InterchangeStudentProgramExtension | Element TX-TitleIPartASocialStudiesIndicator in Complex Type StudentTitleIPartAProgramAssociationExtension removed (Sub 3) | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | InterchangeStudentProgramExtension | Complex Type TX-TitleIPartASupportServices in Complex Type StudentTitleIPartAProgramAssociationExtension removed (Sub 3) | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | InterchangeStudentProgramExtension | Element TX-GuidanceCounselingServices in Complex Type StudentTitleIPartAProgramAssociationExtension removed (Sub 3) | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | InterchangeStudentProgramExtension | Element TX-SocialWorkServices in Complex Type StudentTitleIPartAProgramAssociationExtension removed (Sub 3) | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | InterchangeStudentProgramExtension | Element TX-HealthServices in Complex Type StudentTitleIPartAProgramAssociationExtension removed (Sub 3) | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | InterchangeStudentAttendanceExtension | Element TX-InstructionalTrack in Complex Type BasicReportingPeriodAttendanceExtension revised Data Type, Domain of Values and Code Table (Sub 3) | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | InterchangeStudentAttendanceExtension | Element TX-InstructionalTrack in Complex Type SpecialProgramsReportingPeriodAttendanceExtension revised Data Type, Domain of Values and Code Table (Sub 3) | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| Section 6 – XML / XSD SCHEMAS - changes in Final version 2019.1.0 | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **TX-Core-Extension Schema - Final** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **INTERCHANGE** | **Complex Type** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **Action** | | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.1.0 | InterchangeMasterSchedule | SectionExtension | TX-HighQualityPrekProgramIndicator - corrected XML Simple Type Name to TX-ParticipationType | | REVISED | TEDS & XSD | |
| 2019.1.0 | InterchangeStudentExtension | StudentExtension | TX-TSTEMIndicator - corrected XML Simple Type Name to TX-ParticipationType | | REVISED | TEDS & XSD | |
| 2019.1.0 | InterchangeStudentExtension | StudentExtension | TX-ECHSIndicator - corrected XML Simple Type Name to TX-ParticipationType | | REVISED | TEDS & XSD | |
| 2019.1.0 | InterchangeStudentExtension | StudentExtension | TX-IEPContinuerIndicator - corrected XML Simple Type Name to TX-ParticipationType | | REVISED | TEDS & XSD | |
| 2019.1.0 | InterchangeStudentExtension | StudentExtension | Element TX-PTECHIndicator added for PEIMS Submissions 1, 3, and 4 | | ADDED | TEDS & XSD | |

# **Section 7 – Interchange Schemas**

| Section 7 – XML / XSD SCHEMAS | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **7.2 - InterchangeEducationOrgCalendar** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **Action** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1571 | SCHOOL-DAY-OPERATIONAL-MINUTES | TX-SchoolDayOperationalMinutes | CalendarDateExtension - Revised element to no longer mandatory for PEIMS submission 3. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1599 | SCHOOL-DAY-INSTRUCTIONAL-MINUTES | TX-SchoolDayInstructionalMinutes | CalendarDateExtension - New element added for PEIMS submission 3. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1600 | INSTRUCTIONAL-PROGRAM-TYPE | TX-InstructionalProgramType | ReportingPeriodExtension - New element added for PEIMS submission 3. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 7 – XML / XSD SCHEMAS** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **7.4 - InterchangeStudentExtension** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **Action** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1601 | STAR-OF-TEXAS-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-StarOfTexasIndicator | StudentExtension - New element added for PEIMS submission 1 and 3. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1612 | P-TECH-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-PTECHIndicator | StudentExtension - New element added for PEIMS Submission 1, 3, and 4 | NEW | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 7 – XML / XSD SCHEMAS** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **7.5 - InterchangeStudentParentExtension** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **Action** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1601 | STAR-OF-TEXAS-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-StarOfTexasIndicator | StudentExtension - New element added for PEIMS submission 1 and 3. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1612 | P-TECH-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-PTECHIndicator | StudentExtension - New element added for PEIMS Submission 1, 3, and 4 | NEW | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 7 – XML / XSD SCHEMAS** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **7.7 – InterchangeStaffAssociation** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **Action** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1604 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-1 | TX-NumberDaysTaughtWeek1 | StaffResponsibilitiesExtension - New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1605 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-2 | TX-NumberDaysTaughtWeek2 | StaffResponsibilitiesExtension - New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1606 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-3 | TX-NumberDaysTaughtWeek3 | StaffResponsibilitiesExtension - New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1607 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-4 | TX-NumberDaysTaughtWeek4 | StaffResponsibilitiesExtension - New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1608 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-1 | TX-NumberMinutesTaughtWeek1 | StaffResponsibilitiesExtension - New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1609 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-2 | TX-NumberMinutesTaughtWeek2 | StaffResponsibilitiesExtension - New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1610 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-3 | TX-NumberMinutesTaughtWeek3 | StaffResponsibilitiesExtension - New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1611 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-4 | TX-NumberMinutesTaughtWeek4 | StaffResponsibilitiesExtension - New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 7 – XML / XSD SCHEMAS** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **7.11 – InterchangeStudentProgram** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **Action** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 |  |  | TX-TitleIPartAServices | StudentTItleIPartAProgram AssociatioonExtension - Deleted from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1018 | TITLE-I-PART-A-READING-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-TitleIPartAReadingIndicator | StudentTItleIPartAProgram AssociatioonExtension - Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1020 | TITLE-I-PART-A-MATHEMATICS-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-TitleIPartAMathematicsIndicator | StudentTItleIPartAProgram AssociatioonExtension - Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1021 | TITLE-I-PART-A-SCIENCE-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-TitleIPartAScienceIndicator | StudentTItleIPartAProgram AssociatioonExtension - Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1022 | TITLE-I-PART-A-SOCIAL-STUDIES-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-TitleIPartASocialStudiesIndicator | StudentTItleIPartAProgram AssociatioonExtension - Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 |  |  | TX-TitleIPartASupportServices | StudentTItleIPartAProgram AssociatioonExtension - Deleted from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1024 | TITLE-I-PART-A-GUIDANCE-COUNSELING-SERVICES-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-GuidanceCounselingServices | StudentTItleIPartAProgram AssociatioonExtension - Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1025 | TITLE-I-PART-A-SOCIAL-WORK-SERVICES-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-SocialWorkServices | StudentTItleIPartAProgram AssociatioonExtension - Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1026 | TITLE-I-PART-A-HEALTH-SERVICES-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-HealthServices | StudentTItleIPartAProgram AssociatioonExtension - Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1602 | INTERVENTION-STRATEGY-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InterventionStrategyIndicator | StudentProgramExtension - New element added for PEIMS submission 1 and 3. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1603 | SECTION-504-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-Section504Indicator | StudentProgramExtension - New element added for PEIMS submission 1 and 3. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |

NEW = this indicates that the element/code table/code is new to TEDS

ADDED = this indicates that the element/code table/code is new to the interchange/code table but not to TEDS

REVISED = this indicates that the data element/code table/code has been updated in TEDS

DELETED = this indicates that the data element/code table/code has been deleted from TEDS

REMOVED = this indicates that the data element/code table/code has been removed from an interchange/element/code table or collection

# **Section 8.1 – Data Submission Specifications and Responsibilities**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| 2019.0.0 | 2018-2019 - Submission and Resubmission timelines chart was updated. |

# **Section 8.2 – Data Submission Requirements**

| **Section 8.2.1 – Education Organization Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **10050 – SectionExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.1.0 | E1580 | HIGH-QUALITY-PK-PROGRAM-INDICATOR | TX-HighQualityPrekProgramIndicator | Updated definition to no longer reference “grant funding”. | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E1580 | HIGH-QUALITY-PK-PROGRAM-INDICATOR | TX-HighQualityPrekProgramIndicator | Corrected XML Simple Type Name to TX-ParticipationType | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| Section 8.2.1 – Education Organization Category | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **10200 – CalendarDateExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1571 | SCHOOL-DAY-OPERATIONAL-MINUTES | TX-SchoolDayOperationalMinutes | Revised element to no longer mandatory for PEIMS submission 3. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1599 | SCHOOL-DAY-INSTRUCTIONAL-MINUTES | TX-SchoolDayInstructionalMinutes | New element added for PEIMS submission 3. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 8.2.1 – Education Organization Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **10200 – ReportingPeriodExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Revised Data Type to Numeric, Domain of Values to 00-99, and removed Code Table C141. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1600 | INSTRUCTIONAL-PROGRAM-TYPE | TX-InstructionalProgramType | New element added for PEIMS submission 3. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Updated definition | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Changed Data Type from Numeric to String. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| Section 8.2.3 – Staff Category | | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **30090 – StaffResponsibilitiesExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **Action** | | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1057 | MONTHLY-MINUTES | TX-  MonthlyMinutes | Updated definition to replace “class” with “service”. | REVISED | TEDS | |
| 2019.0.0 | E1604 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-1 | TX-NumberDaysTaughtWeek1 | New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1605 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-2 | TX-NumberDaysTaughtWeek2 | New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1606 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-3 | TX-NumberDaysTaughtWeek3 | New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1607 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-4 | TX-NumberDaysTaughtWeek4 | New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1608 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-1 | TX-NumberMinutesTaughtWeek1 | New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1609 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-2 | TX-NumberMinutesTaughtWeek2 | New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1610 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-3 | TX-NumberMinutesTaughtWeek3 | New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1611 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-4 | TX-NumberMinutesTaughtWeek4 | New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | | TEDS & XSD |

| Section 8.2.4 – Student Category | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **40100 – StudentExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **Action** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1601 | STAR-OF-TEXAS-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-StarOfTexasIndicator | New element added for PEIMS submission 1 and 3. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E0919 | AT-RISK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-AtRiskStudent | Updated definition of code 11: replaced reference from “Department of Protective and Regulatory Services” to “Department of Family and Protective Services” | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E0919 | AT-RISK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-AtRiskStudent | Updated definition of code 13: from resided in the preceding school year or resides in the current school year in a residential placement facility in the district, including a detention facility, substance abuse treatment facility, emergency shelter, psychiatric hospital, halfway house, or foster group home.  To  resided in the preceding school year or resides in the current school year in a residential placement facility in the district, including a detention facility, substance abuse treatment facility, emergency shelter, psychiatric hospital, halfway house, cottage home operation, specialized child-care home, or general residential operation. | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E1559 | T-STEM-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-TSTEMIndicator | Corrected XML Simple Type Name to TX-ParticipationType | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1560 | ECHS-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-ECHSIndicator | Corrected XML Simple Type Name to TX-ParticipationType | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1564 | IEP-CONTINUER-INDICATOR\_CODE | TX-IEPContinuerIndicator | Corrected XML Simple Type Name to TX-ParticipationType | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1612 | P-TECH-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-PTECHIndicator | New element added for PEIMS Submission 1, 3, and 4 | NEW | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 8.2.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **40110 – StudentProgramExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1602 | INTERVENTION-STRATEGY-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InterventionStrategyIndicator | New element added for PEIMS submission 1 and 3. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1603 | SECTION-504-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-Section504Indicator | New element added for PEIMS submission 1 and 3. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 8.2.4 – Campus Course Section Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **40110 – StudentSectionAssociation Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.1.0 | E1440 | HOME-ROOM-INDICATOR | HomeroomIndicator | Updated definition to include prekindergarten course sections | REVISED | TEDS |

| **Section 8.2.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **41461 – StudentTitleIPartAProgramAssociationExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | | | **Action** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 |  |  | TX-TItleIPartAServices | | Deleted from complex type | DELETED | | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1018 | TITLE-I-PART-A-READING-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-TitleIPartAReadingIndicator | | Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1020 | TITLE-I-PART-A-MATHEMATICS-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-TitleIPartAMathematicsIndicator | | Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1021 | TITLE-I-PART-A-SCIENCE-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-TitleIPartAScienceIndicator | | Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1022 | TITLE-I-PART-A-SOCIAL-STUDIES-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-TitleIPartASocialStudiesIndicator | | Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 |  |  | TX-TItleIPartASupportServices | | Deleted from complex type | DELETED | | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1024 | TITLE-I-PART-A-GUIDANCE-COUNSELING-SERVICES-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-GuidanceCounselingServices | | Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1025 | TITLE-I-PART-A-SOCIAL-WORK-SERVICES-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-SocialWorkServices | | Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1026 | TITLE-I-PART-A-HEALTH-SERVICES-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-HealthServices | | Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 8.2.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **42400 – BasicReportingPeriodAttendanceExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Revised Data Type to Numeric, Domain of Values to 00-99, and removed Code Table C141. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Updated definition | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Changed Data Type from Numeric to String. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1078 | PK-PROGRAM-TYPE-CODE | TX-PKProgramTypeIndicator | Updated definition (took out the dash in Prekindergarten) and added Special Instructions to the data element in the BasicReportingPeriodAttendanceExtension. | REVISED | TEDS |

| **Section 8.2.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **42401 – SpecialProgramsReportingPeriodAttendanceExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Revised Data Type to Numeric, Domain of Values to 00-99, and removed Code Table C141. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Updated definition | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Changed Data Type from Numeric to String. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 8.2.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **43415 – SectionExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.1.0 | E1580 | HIGH-QUALITY-PK-PROGRAM-INDICATOR | TX-HighQualityPrekProgramIndicator | Updated definition to no longer reference “grant funding”. | REVISED | TEDS |

| **Section 8.2.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **43415 – StudentSchoolAssociationExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.1.0 | E1078 | PK-PROGRAM-TYPE-CODE | TX-PKProgramTypeIndicator | Updated definition (took out the dash in Prekindergarten) to the data element in the StudentSchoolAssociationExtension. | REVISED | TEDS |

| **Section 8.2.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **48011 – StudentGraduationProgramExtension Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.1.0 | E1563 | INDIVIDUAL-GRADUATION-COMMITTEE-REVIEW-CODE | TX-IndividualGraduationCommitteeReviewIndicator | Revised definition to include all student graduates. | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E1586 | FIRST-POST-SECONDARY-CERTIFICATION-LICENSURE | TX-FirstPostSecondaryCertificationLicensure | Revised definition to include all student graduates. | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E1592 | SECOND-POST-SECONDARY-CERTIFICATION-LICENSURE | TX-SecondPostSecondaryCertificationLicensure | Revised definition to include all student graduates. | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E1593 | THIRD-POST-SECONDARY-CERTIFICATION-LICENSURE | TX-ThirdPostSecondaryCertificationLicensure | Revised definition to include all student graduates. | REVISED | TEDS |

| **Section 8.2.5 – Campus Course Section Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **50300 – StudentSectionAssociation Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.1.0 | E1440 | HOME-ROOM-INDICATOR | HomeroomIndicator | Updated definition to include prekindergarten course sections | REVISED | TEDS |

| **Section 8.2.5 – Campus Course Section Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **50300 – SectionExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.1.0 | E1580 | HIGH-QUALITY-PK-PROGRAM-INDICATOR | TX-HighQualityPrekProgramIndicator | Updated definition to no longer reference “grant funding”. | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E1580 | HIGH-QUALITY-PK-PROGRAM-INDICATOR | TX-HighQualityPrekProgramIndicator | Corrected XML Simple Type Name to TX-ParticipationType | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

# **Section 8.3 – Description of Data Elements**

| **Section 8.3.1 – Education Organization Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **10050 – SectionExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.1.0 | E1093 | SCHOOL-YEAR | SchoolYear | Updated Special Instructions. | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E1580 | HIGH-QUALITY-PK-PROGRAM-INDICATOR | TX-HighQualityPrekProgramIndicator | Updated definition to no longer reference “grant funding”. | REVISED | TEDS |

| **Section 8.3.1 – Education Organization Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **10050 – CourseOffering Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.1.0 | E1093 | SCHOOL-YEAR | SchoolYear | Updated Special Instructions | REVISED | TEDS |

| Section 8.3.1 – Education Organization Category | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **10200 – CalendarDateExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1168 | CALENDAR-DATE | Date | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1571 | SCHOOL-DAY-OPERATIONAL-MINUTES | TX-SchoolDayOperationalMinutes | Revised element to no longer mandatory for PEIMS submission 3. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1599 | SCHOOL-DAY-INSTRUCTIONAL-MINUTES | TX-SchoolDayInstructionalMinutes | New element added for PEIMS submission 3. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1572 | SCHOOL-DAY-WAIVER-MINUTES | TX-SchoolDayWaiverMinutes | Updated Domain of Values from 0-420 to 0-480 | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 8.3.1 – Education Organization Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **10200 – ReportingPeriodExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Revised Data Type to Numeric, Domain of Values to 00-99, and removed Code Table C141. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1568 | REPORTING-PERIOD-BEGIN-DATE | BeginDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1600 | INSTRUCTIONAL-PROGRAM-TYPE | TX-InstructionalProgramType | New element added for PEIMS submission 3. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Updated definition | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Changed Data Type from Numeric to String. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1569 | REPORTING-PERIOD-END-DATE | EndDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019.  *Missed in the preliminary.* | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| Section 8.3.3 – Staff Category | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **30040 – StaffExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E0006 | DATE-OF-BIRTH | BirthDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 1919-2018 to yyyy= 1920-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 8.3.3 – Staff Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **30090 – StaffResponsibilitiesExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1057 | MONTHLY-MINUTES | TX-MonthlyMinutes | Updated definition to replace “class” with “service”. | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.0.0 | E1604 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-1 | TX-NumberDaysTaughtWeek1 | New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1605 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-2 | TX-NumberDaysTaughtWeek2 | New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1606 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-3 | TX-NumberDaysTaughtWeek3 | New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1607 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-4 | TX-NumberDaysTaughtWeek4 | New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1608 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-1 | TX-NumberMinutesTaughtWeek1 | New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1609 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-2 | TX-NumberMinutesTaughtWeek2 | New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1610 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-3 | TX-NumberMinutesTaughtWeek3 | New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1611 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-4 | TX-NumberMinutesTaughtWeek4 | New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 8.3.3 – Staff Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **30305 –TeacherSectionAssociationExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1065 | ASSIGNMENT-BEGIN-DATE | BeginDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1066 | ASSIGNMENT-END-DATE | EndDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1093 | SCHOOL-YEAR | SchoolYear | Updated Special Instructions. | REVISED | TEDS |

| Section 8.3.4 – Student Category | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **40100 – StudentExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **Action** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E0006 | DATE-OF-BIRTH | BirthDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 1919-2018 to yyyy= 1920-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1601 | STAR-OF-TEXAS-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-StarOfTexasIndicator | New element added for PEIMS submission 1 and 3. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E0919 | AT-RISK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-AtRiskStudent | Updated definition of code 11: replaced reference from “Department of Protective and Regulatory Services” to “Department of Family and Protective Services” | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E0919 | AT-RISK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-AtRiskStudent | Updated definition of code 13: from resided in the preceding school year or resides in the current school year in a residential placement facility in the district, including a detention facility, substance abuse treatment facility, emergency shelter, psychiatric hospital, halfway house, or foster group home.  To  resided in the preceding school year or resides in the current school year in a residential placement facility in the district, including a detention facility, substance abuse treatment facility, emergency shelter, psychiatric hospital, halfway house, cottage home operation, specialized child-care home, or general residential operation. | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E1612 | P-TECH-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-PTECHIndicator | New element added for PEIMS Submission 1, 3, and 4 | NEW | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 8.3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **40110 – StudentSchoolAssociationExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1044 | LAST-DATE-OF-ENROLLMENT | TX-LastDateOfEnrollment | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 8.3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **40110 – StudentSectionAssociation Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1069 | STUDENT-BEGIN-DATE | BeginDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1070 | STUDENT-END-DATE | EndDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1440 | HOME-ROOM-INDICATOR | HomeroomIndicator | Updated definition to include prekindergarten course sections | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E1093 | SCHOOL-YEAR | SchoolYear | Updated Special Instructions. | REVISED | TEDS |

| **Section 8.3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **40110 – StudentProgramExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) | |
| 2019.0.0 | E1602 | INTERVENTION-STRATEGY-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InterventionStrategyIndicator | New element added for PEIMS submission 1 and 3. | | NEW | | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1603 | SECTION-504-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-Section504Indicator | New element added for PEIMS submission 1 and 3. | | NEW | | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 8.3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **40203 – SchoolLeaverExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E0791 | DATE-OF-GRADUATION | TX-DateOfGraduation | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2016-2017 to yyyy= 2017-2018 for the SchoolLeaverExtension. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 8.3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **41461 – StudentTitleIPartAProgramAssociationExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **Action** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 |  |  | TX-TitleIPartAServices | Deleted from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1018 | TITLE-I-PART-A-READING-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-TitleIPartAReadingIndicator | Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1020 | TITLE-I-PART-A-MATHEMATICS-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-TitleIPartAMathematicsIndicator | Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1021 | TITLE-I-PART-A-SCIENCE-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-TitleIPartAScienceIndicator | Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1022 | TITLE-I-PART-A-SOCIAL-STUDIES-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-TitleIPartASocialStudiesIndicator | Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 |  |  | TX-TitleIPartASupportServices | Deleted from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1024 | TITLE-I-PART-A-GUIDANCE-COUNSELING-SERVICES-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-GuidanceCounselingServices | Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1025 | TITLE-I-PART-A-SOCIAL-WORK-SERVICES-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-SocialWorkServices | Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1026 | TITLE-I-PART-A-HEALTH-SERVICES-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-HealthServices | Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 8.3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **42400 – BasicReportingPeriodAttendanceExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Revised Data Type to Numeric, Domain of Values to 00-99, and removed Code Table C141. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Updated definition | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Changed Data Type from Numeric to String. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1078 | PK-PROGRAM-TYPE-CODE | TX-PKProgramTypeIndicator | Updated definition (took out the dash in Prekindergarten) and added Special Instructions to the data element in the BasicReportingPeriodAttendanceExtension. | REVISED | TEDS |

| **Section 8.3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **42401 – SpecialProgramsReportingPeriodAttendanceExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Revised Data Type to Numeric, Domain of Values to 00-99, and removed Code Table C141. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Updated definition | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E0975 | INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InstructionalTrack | Changed Data Type from Numeric to String. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 8.3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **43415 – StudentSchoolAssociationExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1044 | LAST-DATE-OF-ENROLLMENT | TX-LastDateOfEnrollment | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1078 | PK-PROGRAM-TYPE-CODE | TX-PKProgramTypeIndicator | Updated definition (took out the dash in Prekindergarten) to the data element in the StudentSchoolAssociationExtension. | REVISED | TEDS |

| **Section 8.3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **43415 – SectionExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.1.0 | E1093 | SCHOOL-YEAR | SchoolYear | Updated Special Instructions. | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E1580 | HIGH-QUALITY-PK-PROGRAM-INDICATOR | TX-HighQualityPrekProgramIndicator | Updated definition to no longer reference “grant funding”. | REVISED | TEDS |

| **Section 8.3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **44425 – DisciplineActionExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1036 | DATE-OF-DISCIPLINARY-ACTION | DisciplineDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 8.3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **45435 – RestraintEventExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1034 | DATE-OF-RESTRAINT-EVENT | EventDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 8.3.4 – Student Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **48011 – StudentGraduationProgramExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.1.0 | E1563 | INDIVIDUAL-GRADUATION-COMMITTEE-REVIEW-CODE | TX-IndividualGraduationCommitteeReviewIndicator | Revised definition to include all student graduates. | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E1586 | FIRST-POST-SECONDARY-CERTIFICATION-LICENSURE | TX-FirstPostSecondaryCertificationLicensure | Revised definition to include all student graduates. | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E1592 | SECOND-POST-SECONDARY-CERTIFICATION-LICENSURE | TX-SecondPostSecondaryCertificationLicensure | Revised definition to include all student graduates. | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E1593 | THIRD-POST-SECONDARY-CERTIFICATION-LICENSURE | TX-ThirdPostSecondaryCertificationLicensure | Revised definition to include all student graduates. | REVISED | TEDS |

| Section 8.3.5 – Campus Course Section Category | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **50300 – TeacherSectionAssociationExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1065 | ASSIGNMENT-BEGIN-DATE | BeginDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1066 | ASSIGNMENT-END-DATE | EndDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1093 | SCHOOL-YEAR | SchoolYear | Updated Special Instructions. | REVISED | TEDS |

| **Section 8.3.5 – Campus Course Section Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **50300 – StudentSectionAssociation Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1069 | STUDENT-BEGIN-DATE | BeginDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019 for the StudentSectionAssociation | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1070 | STUDENT-END-DATE | EndDate | Domain of Values change from yyyy= 2017-2018 to yyyy= 2018-2019 for the StudentSectionAssociation. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1440 | HOME-ROOM-INDICATOR | HomeroomIndicator | Updated definition to include prekindergarten course sections | REVISED | TEDS |

| **Section 8.3.5 – Campus Course Section Category** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **50300 – SectionExtension Complex Type** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.1.0 | E1093 | SCHOOL-YEAR | SchoolYear | Updated Special Instructions. | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.1.0 | E1580 | HIGH-QUALITY-PK-PROGRAM-INDICATOR | TX-HighQualityPrekProgramIndicator | Updated definition to no longer reference “grant funding”. | REVISED | TEDS |

# **Section 8.4 – PEIMS Description of Codes**

Change Log – Section 4 / 8.4 can be found at:

<http://castro.tea.state.tx.us/tsds/teds/2019F/2019_1_0_Section_4_Change_Log_March_2018.docx>

# **Section 8.5 – PEIMS Business Rules and Validations**

Change Log – Section 8.5 can be found at:

<http://castro.tea.state.tx.us/tsds/teds/2019F/2019_1_0_Section_8.5_Change_Log_March_2018.docx>

# **Section 8.7 – Interchange Schemas**

| Section 8.7 – XML / XSD SCHEMAS | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **8.7.3 - InterchangeStudentExtension** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1601 | STAR-OF-TEXAS-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-StarOfTexasIndicator | StudentExtension - New element added for PEIMS submission 1 and 3. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1612 | P-TECH-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-PTECHIndicator | StudentExtension - New element added for PEIMS Submission 1, 3, and 4 | NEW | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 8.7 – XML / XSD SCHEMAS** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **8.7.5 – InterchangeStaffAssociation** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **Action** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1604 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-1 | TX-NumberDaysTaughtWeek1 | StaffResponsibilitiesExtension - New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1605 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-2 | TX-NumberDaysTaughtWeek2 | StaffResponsibilitiesExtension - New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1606 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-3 | TX-NumberDaysTaughtWeek3 | StaffResponsibilitiesExtension - New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1607 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-4 | TX-NumberDaysTaughtWeek4 | StaffResponsibilitiesExtension - New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1608 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-1 | TX-NumberMinutesTaughtWeek1 | StaffResponsibilitiesExtension - New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1609 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-2 | TX-NumberMinutesTaughtWeek2 | StaffResponsibilitiesExtension - New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1610 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-3 | TX-NumberMinutesTaughtWeek3 | StaffResponsibilitiesExtension - New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1611 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-4 | TX-NumberMinutesTaughtWeek4 | StaffResponsibilitiesExtension - New element added for PEIMS submission 1. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 8.7 – XML / XSD SCHEMAS** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **8.7.9 - InterchangeStudentProgram** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 |  |  | TX-TitleIPartAServices | StudentTItleIPartAProgram AssociatioonExtension - Deleted from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1018 | TITLE-I-PART-A-READING-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-TitleIPartAReadingIndicator | StudentTItleIPartAProgram AssociatioonExtension - Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1020 | TITLE-I-PART-A-MATHEMATICS-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-TitleIPartAMathematicsIndicator | StudentTItleIPartAProgram AssociatioonExtension - Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1021 | TITLE-I-PART-A-SCIENCE-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-TitleIPartAScienceIndicator | StudentTItleIPartAProgram AssociatioonExtension - Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1022 | TITLE-I-PART-A-SOCIAL-STUDIES-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-TitleIPartASocialStudiesIndicator | StudentTItleIPartAProgram AssociatioonExtension - Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 |  |  | TX-TitleIPartASupportServices | StudentTItleIPartAProgram AssociatioonExtension - Deleted from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1024 | TITLE-I-PART-A-GUIDANCE-COUNSELING-SERVICES-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-GuidanceCounselingServices | StudentTItleIPartAProgram AssociatioonExtension - Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1025 | TITLE-I-PART-A-SOCIAL-WORK-SERVICES-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-SocialWorkServices | StudentTItleIPartAProgram AssociatioonExtension - Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1026 | TITLE-I-PART-A-HEALTH-SERVICES-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-HealthServices | StudentTItleIPartAProgram AssociatioonExtension - Deleted element from complex type | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1602 | INTERVENTION-STRATEGY-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-InterventionStrategyIndicator | StudentProgramExtension - New element added for PEIMS submission 1 and 3. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1603 | SECTION-504-INDICATOR-CODE | TX-Section504Indicator | StudentProgramExtension - New element added for PEIMS submission 1 and 3. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |

| **Section 8.7 – XML / XSD SCHEMAS** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **8.7.13 - InterchangeEducationOrgCalendar** | | | | | | |
| **VERSION** | **ELEMENT ID** | **DATA ELEMENT** | **XML NAME** | **DESCRIPTION OF CHANGES** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1571 | SCHOOL-DAY-OPERATIONAL-MINUTES | TX-SchoolDayOperationalMinutes | CalendarDateExtension - Revised element to no longer mandatory for PEIMS submission 3. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1599 | SCHOOL-DAY-INSTRUCTIONAL-MINUTES | TX-SchoolDayInstructionalMinutes | CalendarDateExtension - New element added for PEIMS submission 3. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1600 | INSTRUCTIONAL-PROGRAM-TYPE | TX-InstructionalProgramType | CalendarDateExtension - New element added for PEIMS submission 3. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |

# **TEDS Appendices – List of Changes by Appendix**

| **Appendix B / 8.B – TEDS Alphabetical List of Data Elements and Associated Complex Types** | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **VERSION** | **DATA-ELEMENT** | **Description of Changes** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E1600 | INSTRUCTIONAL-PROGRAM-TYPE added to ReportingPeriodExtension. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E0975 | Removed Code Table C141 from INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1602 | INTERVENTION-STRATEGY-INDICATOR-CODE added to StudentProgramExtension. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1604 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-1 added to StaffResponsibilitiesExtension. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1605 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-2 added to StaffResponsibilitiesExtension. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1606 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-3 added to StaffResponsibilitiesExtension. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1607 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-4 added to StaffResponsibilitiesExtension. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1608 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-1 added to StaffResponsibilitiesExtension. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1609 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-2 added to StaffResponsibilitiesExtension. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1610 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-3 added to StaffResponsibilitiesExtension. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1611 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-4 added to StaffResponsibilitiesExtension. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1599 | SCHOOL-DAY-INSTRUCTIONAL-MINUTES added to CalendarDateExtension. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1603 | SECTION-504-INDICATOR-CODE added to StudentProgramExtension. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1601 | STAR-OF-TEXAS-INDICATOR-CODE added to StudentExtension. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1024 | TITLE-I-PART-A-GUIDANCE-COUNSELING-SERVICES-INDICATOR-CODE | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1026 | TITLE-I-PART-A-HEALTH-SERVICES-INDICATOR-CODE | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1020 | TITLE-I-PART-A-MATHEMATICS-INDICATOR-CODE | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1018 | TITLE-I-PART-A-READING-INDICATOR-CODE | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1021 | TITLE-I-PART-A-SCIENCE-INDICATOR-CODE | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1022 | TITLE-I-PART-A-SOCIAL-STUDIES-INDICATOR-CODE | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1025 | TITLE-I-PART-A-SOCIAL-WORK-SERVICES-INDICATOR-CODE | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1612 | P-TECH-INDICATOR-CODE | ADDED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Appendix C / 8.C – TEDS List of Data Elements by Element ID and Associated Complex Types** | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **VERSION** | **DATA-ELEMENT** | **Description of Changes** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | E0975 | Removed Code Table C141 from INSTRUCTIONAL-TRACK-INDICATOR-CODE. | REVISED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1018 | TITLE-I-PART-A-READING-INDICATOR-CODE | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1020 | TITLE-I-PART-A-MATHEMATICS-INDICATOR-CODE | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1021 | TITLE-I-PART-A-SCIENCE-INDICATOR-CODE | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1022 | TITLE-I-PART-A-SOCIAL-STUDIES-INDICATOR-CODE | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1024 | TITLE-I-PART-A-GUIDANCE-COUNSELING-SERVICES-INDICATOR-CODE | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1025 | TITLE-I-PART-A-SOCIAL-WORK-SERVICES-INDICATOR-CODE | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1026 | TITLE-I-PART-A-HEALTH-SERVICES-INDICATOR-CODE | DELETED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1599 | SCHOOL-DAY-INSTRUCTIONAL-MINUTES added to CalendarDateExtension. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1600 | INSTRUCTIONAL-PROGRAM-TYPE added to ReportingPeriodExtension. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1601 | STAR-OF-TEXAS-INDICATOR-CODE added to StudentExtension. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1602 | INTERVENTION-STRATEGY-INDICATOR-CODE added to StudentProgramExtension. | NEW | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1603 | SECTION-504-INDICATOR-CODE added to StudentProgramExtension. | ADDED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1604 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-1 added to StaffResponsibilitiesExtension. | ADDED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1605 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-2 added to StaffResponsibilitiesExtension. | ADDED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1606 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-3 added to StaffResponsibilitiesExtension. | ADDED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1607 | NUMBER-DAYS-TAUGHT-WEEK-4 added to StaffResponsibilitiesExtension. | ADDED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1608 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-1 added to StaffResponsibilitiesExtension. | ADDED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1609 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-2 added to StaffResponsibilitiesExtension. | ADDED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1610 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-3 added to StaffResponsibilitiesExtension. | ADDED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.0.0 | E1611 | NUMBER-MINUTES-TAUGHT-WEEK-4 added to StaffResponsibilitiesExtension. | ADDED | TEDS & XSD |
| 2019.1.0 | E1612 | P-TECH-INDICATOR-CODE | ADDED | TEDS & XSD |

| **Appendix E / 8.E – Additional PEIMS Information Related to Discipline Data Reporting** | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **VERSION** | **Description of Changes** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | Added new Question and Answer items regarding out-of-school suspension | ADDED | TEDS |
| 2019.0.0 | Updated Question and Answer item regarding knives | REVISED | TEDS |
| 2019.0.0 | Updated all references to Discipline Action Reason Code 12 to use “location-restricted knife”. | REVISED | TEDS |

| **Appendix G / 8.G – Personal Enrollment Tracking (PET) Guidelines TSDS Unique ID Version** | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **VERSION** | **Description of Changes** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
| 2019.0.0 | Reporting Requirements are now located in Section 9 | REVISED | TEDS |

| **Appendix J / 8.J – Early Notice of PEIMS Reporting Changes for the 2018-2019 School Year** | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **VERSION** | **Description of Changes** | **ACTION** | [What is Impacted?](#Documentation) |
|  | Appendix J and 8.J are not being published because there are not any early notifications for 2019-2020 at this time. |  |  |